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(1)

HEARING ON THE FEDERAL SAFE ROUTES TO 
SCHOOL PROGRAM 

Tuesday, October 2, 2007

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE, 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HIGHWAYS AND TRANSIT, 
Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:00 a.m., in Room 
2167, Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Peter A. 
DeFazio [chairman of the Subcommittee] presiding. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. The Subcommittee will come to order as soon as 
I turn on my microphone. 

Today, the subject matter is a hearing on the Federal Safe 
Routes to School program. Coming down the hall, I thought we had 
created a massive amount of interest when I saw the police and 
crowd, but I find that was a scandal instead of something that is 
substantial in contributing to the future of our Country. 

This program, which the Chairman of the Committee took a par-
ticular hand in creating, in my opinion, and I believe probably oth-
ers share this sentiment, can address a number of problems simul-
taneously in the United States. We have a childhood obesity prob-
lem. If we can change the habits of children and make them less 
sedentary, that will lead to a life-long improvement in health. It is 
solving problems for children who are today, already, riding their 
bikes or walking to school, who are not the new entrants in the 
program, but who are doing it in areas that are not safe. 

In my hometown of Eugene we have had one fatality of a small 
young boy who was riding his bike and crossing a four-lane road, 
and the car closest to him stopped, and as he was obscured riding 
past that, a young driver who was speeding past that car in the 
outer lane killed the child. We had another incident of a child in 
the crosswalk who was seriously injured. 

And I know this is repeated around the Country. There are obvi-
ously improvements we can make in the routes that our children 
might use to go to school, in addition to getting more children to 
choose to walk or ride bikes to school. 

So I think this sort of interim hearing on what progress we are 
making, what problems there might be with the program will help 
direct its future. 

With that, I would turn to the Ranking Member, Mr. Duncan, for 
his comments. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank all of 
the witnesses that have come here to testify this morning and 
thank you for calling this hearing. 
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The topic of today’s hearing is the Safe Routes to School program 
that was created in SAFETEA-LU. This program was intended to 
pay for infrastructure improvements around elementary and mid-
dle schools to make it safer and easier for students to walk or bike 
to school. Funding from this program can also be used to pay for 
non-infrastructure activities that encourage walking and biking to 
school. 

Where it makes sense, I think it is great if children are able to 
walk or bike to school. I think the goals and objectives of this pro-
gram are very admirable, and I think we can all agree that child-
hood obesity is a major problem in our society and that any pro-
gram that enables children to be more active is a good program. 

Some people have raised concerns about whether these activities 
should be funded through the Federal Highway program and the 
Highway Trust Fund because, before the end of 2009, the account 
of the Highway Trust Fund will run out of money. In fiscal year 
2009, the Safe Routes to School program will receive $183 million. 
In that same year, we allocate only $90 million for highway im-
provements on high-risk rural roads, and we set aside only $100 
million for emergency highway repairs to respond to natural disas-
ters and disasters like the collapse of the I-35 bridge in Minnesota. 

I think the Safe Routes to School program is a wonderful and 
worthwhile program, but we need to make sure that we don’t short-
change other programs that would perhaps save even more lives. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. With that, I would see if other Mem-

bers have opening statements. 
Ms. Matsui? 
Ms. MATSUI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for calling this impor-

tant hearing. I just want to first start out by saying that Safe 
Routes to School is a wonderful and a worthwhile new program 
that Congress authorized in SAFETEA-LU. 

In my district, in Sacramento, we are having great success with 
this program. For example, one of our school districts has created 
a program—and I think this has happened in other States too—
called Walking Wednesdays. It encourages the kids and the parents 
to walk or bike to school together. It encourages more family time, 
which I guess all of us know there is not enough of, but also pro-
motes a better appreciation for the healthiness of walking and en-
courages alternate modes of transportation. These are all lessons 
that can be used later in life and can help build healthier commu-
nities. 

I am looking forward to working on these issues with you, Mr. 
Chairman. I am also looking forward to hearing from today’s wit-
nesses. I thank you and I yield back. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
Mr. Coble. 
Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very brief. 
I want to welcome the panelists, especially my fellow North Car-

olinian, Ms. Marchetti, and I want to associate with the remarks, 
Mr. Chairman, of the gentleman from Tennessee. I believe the 
goals are indeed admirable, and I too look forward to hearing the 
testimony today, and I yield back. 
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Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. With that, I would turn to the Chair-
man of the Full Committee, Mr. Oberstar, the father of the Safe 
Routes to School program. Or grandfather or whatever you would 
like to be. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will take full credit, 
responsibility, obligation, but that has to be shared with so many 
dozens of others who were there at the creation of this initiative. 

I thank you for allowing us to hold this hearing. And the gen-
tleman from Tennessee, who is ever so diligent in supporting the 
activities of the Committee and for his ever-thoughtful comments, 
thank you so very much. 

Ms. Matsui, in whose city there is a very strong, very effective 
Safe Routes to School program, on its way to being an award-win-
ning project with use of all of the initiatives, the education, the 
traffic calming, the actual walking and cycling to school, engaging 
parents, faculty, administration, and the city engineering office as 
well. The program also works well when the mayor of the commu-
nity, Mayor Heather Fargo, in this case, is strongly supportive. My 
hat is off to Sacramento and to Portland and to so many other cit-
ies across the Country. 

The real purpose of this hearing is to fulfill what I said at the 
outset of the creation of the Safe Routes to School initiative, is that 
it has to be accountable; that we have to take measure of the pro-
gram in its initial stages, halfway through, and then at the end of 
the authorization period, when, on the eve of 2009, we will be writ-
ing a new transportation bill under the leadership of the gentleman 
from Oregon. 

I said this is a new initiative. It is one that has great hope, great 
promise for the future, and for that reason we have to hold it ac-
countable and we have to review its progress, make sure that it is 
achieving the goals set out and, if not, to adjust that program. 

Well, I am quite satisfied that not only are the goals of Safe 
Routes to School being achieved, but exceeded. For that, at the out-
set, I want to thank Tim Arnade, who is at the Federal Highway 
Administration, the national director of the Safe Routes to School 
program for the U.S. Department of Transportation. Mr. Arnade 
put himself, Mr. Chairman, heart and soul, full energy into the de-
velopment of the guidelines, working with State coordinators for 
Safe Routes to School across the Country as they were designated 
by each State; developed a comprehensive plan, a model for each 
of the States to follow; and then, when all the coordinators were 
designated, he gathered them, had a conference, got the best ideas, 
best practices, and moved this initiative forward. 

We didn’t ask him to testify; that should come at a later date in 
the program. We should hear from those who are on the firing line. 

I also, at this point, want to thank our Safe Routes coordinator 
in Minnesota, Kristie Billiar. She is the best thing the Minnesota 
Department of Transportation has done over the last three years. 
Everything else has gone to hell in a hand basket over there; the 
bridge collapsed, they can’t get their act together, can’t pass an in-
crease in the gas tax. But they can do Safe Routes to School, and 
they have done it exceedingly well. 

When I crafted this idea, it was following a presentation by the 
Centers for Disease Control in March of 2000 on results of a five 
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year longitudinal study of obesity in America’s children. This study 
reported that, 40 years ago, 60 percent of all children walked and 
biked to school; in 2000, less than 2 percent; that, further, 25 per-
cent of children were clinically obese, that is, more than 30 percent 
above their ideal body weight; that 60 percent of children 15 and 
under were clinically seriously overweight or verging on obesity; 
that 65 percent of adult Americans were clinically overweight or 
obese; that 75 percent of trips by children 15 and under were by 
vehicle, motor vehicle, to school, from school; that twice a day air 
quality is severely deteriorated at school areas because idling of 
buses and cars and SUVs and the rest. 

There were many other disturbing data, but the worst of all was 
that Type II diabetes had doubled in five years among children 15 
and under. No period in health statistics had seen such a dramatic 
increase in disease, a preventable disease, largely. 

So I gathered a group of enthusiasts for cycling. Actually, I went 
out and did a ride on my bike that afternoon. It was a short session 
that day and I went out and I meditated on the issue, called a 
group of cycling/pedestrian advocates together in my office and I 
read those statistics to them and I said I have a plan to fix it, I 
am going to call it Safe Routes to School. Someone raised their 
hand and said it is a great idea, it has already been done in Eng-
land. I said, well, it is still a pretty good idea, even though the 
Brits already did it. 

They cited to me the study which had been completed three 
years—more than a study, an experiment—three years sustainable 
transportation, and in those three years the Brits had really 
changed habits of young people; created Walking School Buses. 
They did infrastructure changes at intersections: widened the 
crossings, brighter striping; as I said, Walking School Buses for 
children, wearing the same clothing or hats. They engaged parents 
and school administrators, and in the third year of the program 
more bicycles were sold in the U.K. than automobiles. Well, I am 
not out to sell more bikes than automobiles with this program, but, 
in fact, that is what is happening. Last year, more bicycles were 
sold in the United States than automobiles. 

So we took that idea, we had—to shorten the story—engaged the 
National Highway Traffic Safety Administration to commit to two 
grants of $50,000 each, one to support a principally walking pro-
gram in Arlington, Massachusetts, and the other principally a bicy-
cling program in Marin County, California. Thanks to the energy, 
enthusiasm, and creativity of Deb Hubsmith, that Marin County 
program was a resounding success, and the same in Arlington, 
Massachusetts, where they revived school crossing guards that had 
long been dormant in that city; and in both places lessons learned, 
lessons applied resulted in the draft legislation and finally inclu-
sion in SAFETEA-LU, and here we are with an enormously suc-
cessful initiative. 

You have many opportunities in the legislative arena to do good 
of one kind or another. Many of us get an amendment passed and 
occasionally we get a bill passed. But rarely do you have an oppor-
tunity like this, to change the habits of an entire generation, and 
that is what we can do with Safe Routes to School. We can save 
an entire generation, and those to follow them, from childhood dia-
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betes, from obesity, into safer walking, bicycling habits; change the 
safety parameters in the school arena. And we are seeing the bene-
fits, seeing the results, and seeing the success of those initiatives 
with the program on which we will hear a full report today. 

Over 700 schools in just the first two years of the program have 
initiated programs and had reports and success. Safe Routes to 
School is now in all 50 States and the District of Columbia. Law 
enforcement, families, children, school boards, city governments, all 
are engaged. We have a Safe Routes to School clearinghouse with 
Lauren Marchetti at the University of North Carolina School of 
Public Health, and serving as a center for sharing information, best 
practices, and making sure that information gets out quickly, Safe 
Routes Task Force, headed by Deb Hubsmith. All are working to-
gether, sharing their experiences, and the best result of all is that 
we are seeing success in reducing Type II diabetes, high cholesterol 
and blood pressure among school children. 

I look forward to the testimony, which I have read already, 
frankly; I stayed up until the early hours of the morning making 
sure I read every page of it, and I am very excited about the report 
we will receive this morning. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Are there other Members who wish to make an opening state-

ment? 
[No response.] 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Seeing none, we will then proceed to the witnesses 

and we will begin with Ms. Marchetti. 

TESTIMONY OF LAUREN MARCHETTI, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL 
CENTER FOR SAFE ROUTES TO SCHOOL, CHAPEL HILL, 
NORTH CAROLINA; DEB HUBSMITH, DIRECTOR, SAFE 
ROUTES TO SCHOOL NATIONAL PARTNERSHIP, FAIRFAX, 
CALIFORNIA; SCOTT BRICKER, INTERIM EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, BICYCLE TRANSPORTATION ALLIANCE, PORTLAND, 
OREGON; AND LISA KOCH, COORDINATOR, KANSAS SAFE 
ROUTES TO SCHOOL, TOPEKA, KANSAS 

Ms. MARCHETTI. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of the Subcommittee, 

thank you for inviting me to testify. It is an honor and privilege 
to be here before you to discuss this wonderful program. I also 
want to thank Congressman Coble for his kind statement of sup-
port. But I particularly want to thank the Committee and Chair-
man Oberstar, and his staff in particular, for their tremendous 
leadership in making this a reality. 

The Safe Routes to School concept has been described as small 
steps, perhaps, but millions of them and all in the right direction. 
It is a simple and powerful concept. Where it is safe, encourage 
children to enjoy the walk to school as generations before them did. 
Where it is not safe, bring together the community partners and 
resources to make it safe. Unfortunately, in some places, children 
are walking and biking to school in unsafe conditions. Often, this 
is in urban, low resource areas. These children deserve better. 

Housed within the University of North Carolina Highway Safety 
Research Center, the National Center works with the Federal Gov-
ernment, all 50 States, the District of Columbia, and local pro-
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grams throughout the Country to help implement the Safe Routes 
to School program. We are pleased that our partners include the 
American Association of State Transportation Officials, America 
Walks, the Governors Highway Safety Association, the Institute of 
Transportation Engineers, and Toole Design. 

The clearinghouse serves three main functions. Build capacity. 
This is done largely with training and technical support. Promote 
demand. I will talk to you later about the wonderful things that 
Walk to School Day is accomplishing. And, finally, understand 
what works. This is very important to us. Successful programs and 
strategies must be identified and shared so all schools can benefit. 

As Chairman Oberstar was saying, we are on the convergence of 
major issues that Safe Routes to School programs can address. The 
obesity epidemic and related illnesses that we are experiencing 
have reached our children, leading public health professionals to 
warn that this generation of children may be the first not to live 
to be as old as their parents. Now, that stuns a lot of people when 
they hear that. 

Concerns about traffic congestion, the environment, and our de-
pendency on foreign fuel have spurred many to look for alter-
natives. Walking is the form of transportation and physical activity 
that is the easiest to do and most affordable for all. As more and 
more adults and children seek this ability, we must be proactive in 
our efforts to make these modes safe and accessible. 

With over 30 years experience in the transportation safety field, 
I have seen a lot of programs. Yet, I am amazed at how quickly 
so many States have embraced Safe Routes to School, and at the 
commitment and enthusiasm of the State coordinators. You will 
hear that spirit when Lisa Koch testifies shortly. 

I would like to make five points. One, the Federal program is 
going strong. They had three requirements: to establish the Safe 
Routes to School program, establish a clearinghouse, and create a 
national task force. I am here to inform you that FHWA has moved 
aggressively to accomplish all three. As Chairman Oberstar men-
tioned, they appointed a senior level employee, Tim Arnade, to 
serve as the contact person within six weeks of passage of 
SAFETEA-LU. This was crucial to the speed with which the pro-
gram advanced. Within two months, the first two years of funding 
were issued to the States. By the time the program was one year 
old, 13 States had announced funding. 

The clearinghouse was established in May 2006, and we too un-
derstood speed was important. Within three months we had a com-
prehensive web site, we had convened a meeting of the State coor-
dinators, we started providing free training to each State, and we 
had established a tracking program. 

The national task force was established in October 2006 and, as 
a member of that organization, I can testify that we have already 
met three times, about to have our fourth meeting, and we are 
working hard to get our report out. 

My second point is that States are engaged and running with the 
program. Two key provisions made that happen: the requirement 
for full-time coordinators and the flexibility in allowing States to 
use a variety of approaches. Funds are also reaching the commu-
nities and we are seeing early successes. As of July, 40 States had 
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completed or were actively involved in soliciting local Safe Routes 
to School program applications. 

Data is also being collected. We have set up a tracking system. 
We are going to be looking at programs, and the resulting database 
will support national level and overall program evaluation. We will 
be able to see what is working and share that information quickly. 

I would like to end my testimony with a success that gives me 
particular joy. Tomorrow, October 3rd, is International Walk to 
School Day. I am very proud to say that that started in the United 
States in 1997. The Brits joined us later. This year, it will be cele-
brated in 42 countries. The importance to me about this is that it 
is an event that has caught on in all 50 States, with over 3,000 
schools registered this year. And it isn’t just an event. When they 
do the walk to school activity, they go on to start programs and get 
engaged and remember how much they used to enjoy walking to 
school, at least the adults when they were young. 

In conclusion, I want to say that the Safe Routes to School pro-
gram is off to a great start because of parents and schools that 
want better for their children, advocates who are dedicating their 
time to where their hearts are—and you will hear that in Deb 
Hubsmith’s testimony, I am sure—and the State coordinators, like 
Lisa Koch, for whom this is not just a job, but a way to improve 
the lives of school children. 

I would like to thank the Chairman, Ranking Member, and Mem-
bers of the Subcommittee for this opportunity to tell you the won-
derful things I am seeing out there. 

I want to leave you with one statement from a coordinator in a 
State that is dealing with some rough economic times. In an appli-
cation for an award that we are going to be giving out soon, he 
said, often, because neighborhood schools are the single remaining 
institution in blighted areas around which a community can rally, 
Safe Routes to School is the catalyst that engages neighborhoods 
again and empowers them, through success, to stem decline and 
recreate community. 

Thank you. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
Ms. Hubsmith. 
Ms. HUBSMITH. Yes, good morning, Chairman Oberstar, Chair-

man DeFazio, and Ranking Member Duncan, and Members of the 
Committee. I am pleased to be here today to have the opportunity 
to speak with you about the success of the Federal Safe Routes to 
School program. 

Overall, my assessment is that the program is doing extremely 
well and is very popular. Still, there are some things that Congress 
can do to improve its success, and I will highlight those opportuni-
ties throughout my testimony. 

I have been involved with Safe Routes to School programs for 
nearly 10 years. In 1999, California passed the first legislation to 
allow for a Safe Routes to School program, and then, in the year 
2000, as Chairman Oberstar mentioned, I had the opportunity to 
help to manage a pilot program for the National Highway Traffic 
Safeway Administration in Marin County, California. We were 
asked by the Federal Government to incorporate the five E’s as 
part of our Safe Routes to School program, recognizing that if you 
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build it, they don’t always come. So in order to create a program, 
in order to change people’s behavior, you need to use a variety of 
techniques. 

So our program used the 5 Es, starting off with Evaluation, ask-
ing parents why they are driving their children to school now and 
what it would take to change their behavior, and taking initial 
baseline information; Engineering, taking a look at the routes to 
schools and what could be changed, and then creating priority lists 
and seeing what the city can do on their own funding and what 
type of applications are needed from State or Federal governments; 
Education, taking a look at traffic safety and how we can improve 
that in the schools and on the streets; Encouragement, activities 
like Walk to School Day; and then Enforcement, working together 
with law enforcement. 

So Safe Routes to School became a comprehensive program that 
really brought the city and the school together and directed the re-
sources of these entities to make a difference. It worked so well 
that when the Congress passed the Safe Routes to School legisla-
tion, the Federal Highway Administration created guidance recom-
mending the 5 E’s for Safe Routes to School, and that has been a 
tenet for its success. 

I went on to form the Safe Routes to School National Partnership 
that is a network of more than 300 organizations now, including 
the Institute for Transportation Engineers, the American Associa-
tion of School Administrators, Rails to Trails Conservancy, and the 
League of American Bicyclists. We are working to grow the Safe 
Routes to School movement, set best practices, and to share infor-
mation. We released this report yesterday, Safe Routes to School: 
The State of the States, and there are copies here that will be 
available for you to pick up later if you are interested. 

I would like to cover four points as to how Safe Routes to School 
is succeeding. Number one, it is being proven that the program is 
increasing walking and bicycling to school. In California, where we 
have had a program now for six years. The Department of Trans-
portation released a study this January that showed that at schools 
that received improvements, we increased the number of children 
walking and bicycling in the range of 20 percent to 200 percent. 

Secondly, Safe Routes to School builds important partnerships, 
both at the State level and also at the local level. It brings together 
partnerships like the Health Department, law enforcement, and 
the Departments of Transportation and Education, partners that 
may not have always worked together before. 

Our friends in Knoxville, Tennessee report that the Regional 
Transportation Planning Organization is particularly proud of the 
fact that they have worked with the Bearden Elementary School 
and the Beaumont Elementary School to run active Safe Routes to 
School programs, and they are now applying for Federal funds to 
expand to three more schools. And they are particularly proud of 
the fact of how they brought together these diverse partners. 

Thirdly, Safe Routes to School is reaching low income commu-
nities. By providing the 100 percent funding for the program, it al-
lows for communities that may not have the resources to apply for 
grants to do so, and the Active Living Resource Center, funded by 
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the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, is making an effort to work 
with DOTs to have that happen. It is being successful. 

In addition, another success is that Safe Routes to School is 
leveraging additional funds. Foundations like the Robert Wood 
Johnson Foundation, Bikes Belong Coalition, and the Harvest 
Foundation have invested money to help make this program suc-
ceed. In addition, thousands of parents give their time, through 
Walking School Buses and other activities, in order to make the 
program work. This adds value to the Federal program. 

There are three opportunities and challenges that I would like to 
address where Congress can help. First, there is a latent demand 
for the funding for this program. In most States, we have seen way 
more requests than funding is available. In fact, many times it is 
five times the amount of funding that is available. In New Jersey, 
$74 million was requested for only $4.15 million that was available. 

Secondly, the Federal requirements for Safe Routes to School re-
flect Title 23, and while it is extremely important to have rigorous 
oversight for the expenditure of Federal funds, many of these pro-
grams are very small in nature, and the administrative fees and 
time it takes to implement them are quite intense. It would be 
great if we could work together with Congress to streamline these 
activities, because many of the changes are taking place in an ex-
isting built environment and result in educational programs. 

Thirdly, we would like to work with you on improved data collec-
tion. We are very pleased that the National Center for Safe Routes 
to School has developed parent-student collection surveys, and 
these are good, but we would like to work with you to improve the 
census questions, to have questions related to school travel, and to 
fund the National Household Travel Survey. In addition, as the 
State DOTs report information to FHWA, we would like to have 
more information reported on bicycle and pedestrian data and Safe 
Routes to School. 

Finally, I would be remiss if I did not address recent criticisms 
that have been directed at the use of Federal dollars for Safe 
Routes to School and other bicycle and pedestrian programs. Please 
let me point out that the funding for this program represents only 
0.2 percent of the overall funding in the Federal transportation bill. 
Our children are worth 0.2 percent of the Federal transportation 
funds. 

Secondly, many communities report that 20 percent to 30 percent 
of the morning traffic is parents driving their kids to school. This 
is helping to relieve that traffic congestion. In addition, municipal 
costs are rising for school bus transportation, so many States are 
cutting this. We need to provide a way for these kids that are now 
on the streets to get to school safely. 

As was mentioned by the Chairman, U.S. activity among children 
has plummeted, and now one third of our U.S. children are over-
weight and obese. That is 25 million children. And there are huge 
costs for the United States for this. In addition, walking and biking 
to school reduce greenhouse gas emissions and it reduces energy, 
and these are priorities for our Nation. 

Safe Routes to School is creating a stronger America, a healthier 
America, and I would like to thank Congress for making the oppor-
tunity available for every family and every child to make a dif-
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ference in their health and the health of this Nation. Safe Routes 
to School is a program the United States can be proud of. Thank 
you very much. I look forward to working with you to strengthen 
the program and to answering your questions. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
Mr. Bricker. 
Mr. BRICKER. Thank you, Chair DeFazio, Chair Oberstar, Rank-

ing Member Duncan, and Members of the Committee. My name is 
Scott Bricker and I am with the Bicycle Transportation Alliance 
from Oregon. I am very pleased to be here, very excited to be up 
here testifying. I am hoping to provide just a small, brief snapshot 
of what is going on in Oregon, successes and challenges that one 
State is facing. 

In 1996, I started working on youth mobility issues as part of my 
master’s degree at Portland State University in transportation 
planning. For two years I rode bicycles with children to school, 
after school, and worked with them on what types of transportation 
needs they needed and had. 

In 1998, I worked with the Bicycle Transportation Alliance to 
write a grant to ODOT, the Transportation Safety Division, to get 
money, actually FHWA money, to start a bicycle safety education 
program. In the last eight years, that program has taught over 
40,000 children a 10 hour traffic safety course riding bicycles on 
the street. 

In Oregon, we have worked to be part of the National Safe 
Routes to School partnership and I have been on the board of that 
organization with Deb. We passed Oregon Safe Routes to School 
laws in 2001, 2005, and 2007, and in Oregon, recently, we created 
a Safe Routes to School advisory committee, as well, to help write 
rules in the Oregon law, but also mostly because of the Federal 
program. 

In Oregon, communities up and down the State have been work-
ing on and grappling with issues about bicycling, walking to school, 
and the children. In Eugene and Springfield, the Lane Transit Dis-
trict has been working to try and increase safety of children and 
get bus passes into kids’ hands, trying to increase walking and 
biking to school. 

In Albany, one community volunteer, Jim Lawrence, has been 
working with the community to grapple people to work with this 
issue of congestion in front of his schools, and in Corvallis, the Ben-
ton County Health Coalition has been working to try and do the 
same. 

In Bend, the Public Works Department created Oregon’s first 
Safe Routes to School plan in Bear Creek Elementary School, work-
ing with the principal and a couple parents, and in Ashland and 
Medford the communities have been working with their traffic safe-
ty committees in the community to try and handle this issue. 

Finally, in Portland, we have been working for the last four years 
to try and increase Safe Routes to Schools. 

In all of these programs the community has been really the 
group that has been leading this effort. In fact, in none of these 
communities has the school been the place that has been leading 
this effort. At the same time, Oregon spends $300 million a year 
on school bus transportation. Today, Oregon receives about $1 mil-
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lion a year from the Safe Routes to School program. And, in Or-
egon, only 30 percent of the kids actually take the bus. 

What is the problem here? The Federal Safe Routes to School 
program has given the impetus, with only $1 million a year, to help 
form these coalitions, to help actually bring these people together 
to create school travel plans, to create strategies, and to apply to 
receive Federal Safe Routes to School funds. In fact, in Oregon, in 
2005, we passed a law stating that to get Safe Routes to School 
funds you would have to have a school transportation plan or some 
kind of strategy; not a very formalized plan, but a strategy, a dis-
cussion between the city and the schools or the county and the 
schools. 

The Federal program has been successful in Oregon because it 
has helped leverage real partnerships; it has helped bring me out 
here, and this is my first time testifying in front of Congress, and 
I really am excited and slightly nervous to be up here, but you 
have the potential to have more and more people who have never 
been here before because of this program. Yesterday we had a 
press conference with children who came with bikes and were 
walking, had a chance to have a civics lessons. Kids who, in the 
past, were not empowered to bicycle and walk to school today are 
being so. 

I believe that, for Oregon, the Federal Safe Routes to School pro-
gram has had some very specific positive impacts. One, it has been 
the impetus to help us create our Safe Routes to School Advisory 
Committee, which really is a coalition and has, for the first time, 
Department of Education, School transportation people in the same 
room with ODOT, with the transportation department. Two, as I 
had mentioned, it is creating partnerships between health depart-
ments, between cities, between schools, between advocates like my-
self, parents, safety advocates, a wide range of people that have 
never worked before together in this way. And, three, it has real 
money. Even at $1 million a year, we can build crosswalks, we can 
build curb extensions, we can build meeting islands, and we can 
also provide safety education to children in Oregon. We can pro-
mote bicycling and walking to school and active, healthy lifestyles, 
and those things are happening. 

There are some problems or some concerns that we have, stum-
bling blocks about the programs. Our stumbling block is the con-
struction requirements that are required by FHWA. With $1 mil-
lion a year, and perhaps only $700,000 a year, we are encouraging 
communities in Oregon to only submit small applications, between 
$35,000 and $250,000 per school. Two hundred fifty thousand is 
one traffic signal. To have to go through the Federal hoops, right 
now, we haven’t even figured out in Oregon. We are encouraging 
bundling of projects; we are encouraging a streamlining process 
and seeing if there is any way we can streamline the evaluation 
project. If you are going to build a $2,000 speed bump, you 
shouldn’t have to have a $10,000 administrative fee. 

At the same time, the promotion and education programs have 
already been funded, and those programs are moving forward. 

The other thing that we are stumbling with is the issue of sup-
planting ongoing costs. We would like to be able to fund ongoing 
bicycle safety education, but we are not exactly sure if this program 
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will let us do it for more than one or two years, and that is some-
thing that we are working on. 

In summary, in Oregon, the demand greatly outpaces the cost of 
available revenue and ODOT is doing an excellent, in the Trans-
portation Safety Division, managing this program. At the same 
time, planning does take time. With only two years after the Fed-
eral program has really been released, communities are still trying 
to put their plans together. So we are excited to move this forward 
and have more and more schools submit programs and plans to you 
all. 

So I encourage you and I look forward to working with you all 
to increase this funding in the future to keep this program going 
and to let us continue this great work. Thank you. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you, Mr. Bricker. 
Ms. Koch. 
Ms. KOCH. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Dun-

can, and Members of the Committee. My name is Lisa Koch, and 
I am the Coordinator of the Kansas Safe Routes to School program 
at the Kansas Department of Transportation in Topeka. In addition 
to my oral testimony today, please accept my written testimony, 
which I have submitted for the record. 

Thank you for holding this timely hearing on the status of the 
Federal Safe Routes to School program, which was funded through 
the passage of SAFETEA-LU in 2005. Since the passage of 
SAFETEA-LU, the 50 State Departments of Transportation and 
the Department of Transportation for the District of Columbia have 
been working to create Safe Routes to School programs that meet 
the needs of their varied constituents. My comments today will 
focus on the Safe Routes to School program that has been created 
at KDOT as an example of how the Federal guidance for the Safe 
Routes to School program has been interpreted at the State level. 

KDOT started their Safe Routes to School program in early 2006, 
just months after receiving guidance from FHWA. The leadership 
at KDOT supported this program from the beginning and, knowing 
that there wouldn’t be much time to prove its viability during the 
life of SAFETEA-LU, moved aggressively to start their program. 
After a public information campaign and an application process, 
KDOT selected its first 24 Safe Routes to School projects in October 
of 2006, just six months after starting our program. In the year 
since that time, KDOT has worked aggressively to educate the pub-
lic about the holistic nature of the Safe Routes to School program 
and has selected over 20 more projects in its second year of fund-
ing. 

The flexibility of the program guidance which FHWA provided 
for the Safe Routes to School program has allowed us to fund over 
10 non-traditional recipients of transportation funding, including 
school districts and non-profit organizations. The flexibility of the 
guidance has also allowed us to appropriately fund programs at all 
levels. Our smallest programs focus on single school initiatives 
where there are specific traffic or safety concerns that are not al-
lowing children to walk or bicycle to school. Our largest programs 
are being implemented with two of the metropolitan planning orga-
nizations in Kansas. These programs focus on regional program-
ming such as Walking School Bus programs and safety education. 
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When I speak to local communities, they have found that the 
Safe Routes to School program works. A specific interaction that re-
minded me of the importance of these types of programs occurred 
when I met with leaders from a small town in Southeastern Kan-
sas two weeks ago. I asked them why they needed a program like 
Safe Routes to School, why it was important to them. They said 
that their city of around 1500 people was on the verge of dying. 
Their population was aging and their children were leaving for col-
lege or better opportunities. Special programs like Safe Routes to 
School would help enable city leadership to encourage families to 
move back to this town to raise their children. 

Increased livability factors would encourage industries to locate 
near this town, creating more jobs and opportunities for folks to 
live there. Having a more walkable community would allow their 
aging population to maintain their independence, instead of per-
haps having to leave their home and their town for care facilities. 

In my opinion, rural communities are where this program is hav-
ing the most impact. The programs that occur in the cities and in 
suburban areas are doing well and they are very necessary, and 
they have been very successful in Kansas. But the $250,000 in a 
city that we provide, if there is 100,000 people or so, it isn’t having 
a very big impact on overall traffic patterns. Two hundred fifty 
thousand dollars in a town with a relatively small population has 
a massive lasting effect; it has the type of impact that can galva-
nize an entire town to change their future. 

In my conversations with other Safe Routes to School coordina-
tors, there is agreement that the Safe Routes to School program is 
working. They appreciate the flexible nature of the program be-
cause it allows for creativity and for programs to meet the needs 
of their constituents. 

The common complaints from coordinators are that more funding 
is needed to meet the needs of their applicants. In Kansas, we turn 
down over half of applicants due to limited funding, and we have 
very strict application requirements that we get fantastic applica-
tions, and we have to turn down quite a few. 

Coordinators also think that the Federal aid requirements are 
too extensive for such a low cost program. The small towns that I 
work with do not have the staff to work through this process; 
therefore, projects have to be let through the State Department of 
Transportation, which extend the time line of projects and make 
them more expensive. Also, these daunting requirements cause 
some people not to apply for funds, those programs that we are try-
ing to target. 

In closing, I would like to thank Chairman DeFazio for providing 
me with the opportunity to testify today. On behalf of the 51 Safe 
Routes to School programs, I would like to publicly acknowledge 
the fantastic work of the Safe Routes to School affiliated staff at 
the Federal Highway Administration Headquarters and at the 
State divisions. I would also like to acknowledge the impeccable 
work of Lauren and her staff at the National Center for Safe 
Routes to School. The work that they do in assisting the State coor-
dinators is extraordinary and will have a lasting effect on the Safe 
Routes to School movement. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:31 Feb 07, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00023 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 P:\DOCS\38250 HTRANS1 PsN: JASON



14

Again, thank you, and I would be happy to answer any questions 
that you might have. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you, Ms. Koch. 
We will now turn to the first round of questions. 
Ms. Marchetti, one of the clearinghouse jobs is to develop and 

share best practices to make certain States are using their funding 
in the most effective way and we are not recreating the wheel, so 
to speak, or the path, or whatever. Can you give us a few examples 
of best practices that you have found that are being replicated and 
working well? 

Ms. MARCHETTI. We are in the process of collecting case studies. 
We have 35 now that are going up on our website probably within 
the week, and many of these involve looking at how schools are re-
ducing speeds, because the speed at which a child is hit greatly in-
fluences whether or not they can survive a crash. We are also look-
ing at encouragement programs. We have got documentation of a 
program in Tucson, for instance, that through education was able 
to increase the walking and biking to school by 300 percent. 

The safety strategies are harder to evaluate, and that is why we 
are very excited about this tracking program we are setting up. We 
are hoping that the majority of States will get their schools to col-
lect both travel data and parent concern data that will help us—
and also what the strategies are, and then we will be able to do 
supplemental evaluation so that we can understand what works for 
safety. We feel confident we are going to learn what works to en-
courage kids to walk and bike, but we need to do very specific eval-
uations to understand what are the strategies and what are the en-
gineering treatments that will be of most value. So it is an ongoing 
process, but we have got some. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Great. We look forward to those new postings. 
Ms. Hubsmith, you mentioned in your testimony about the delay 

in project implementation after the grants are announced, the 
problems with both administrative fees and the time involved. Do 
you have any proposals on how to deal with that to make it better? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Thank you, Chairman DeFazio. One of the possi-
bilities might be to be able to set a threshold for a certain amount 
of funding that if a project was $250,000 or less, that there might 
be able to be a streamlined process for implementation of those 
grant awards. My understanding is that Title 23 requires about 12 
different forms of paperwork that need documentation related to 
archeological resources, noise, dirt, a variety of different things. We 
believe that the rigorous accountability for this program is ex-
tremely important. It is also important to recognize that most of 
these improvements are taking place in an existing built environ-
ment, and that when it costs sometimes as much to do the adminis-
trative fees as it does to implement something like a speed bump, 
that we need to find a way to be more effective. 

In addition, another technique that is being used is the bundling 
of projects, and I believe that might be one of the best practices 
that the national center may discover. I know that the State of 
Massachusetts has worked to allow for one contractor to implement 
their infrastructure projects throughout the State, and for bundling 
them in that way they have been able to reduce administrative fees 
per project and do them overall. That may work in smaller States, 
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but I don’t see that working in a State such as California, that is 
so big and spread out. So some sort of changes to Title 23 would 
be helpful, possibly related to the amount of funding that is re-
quired if it is taking place in a built environment. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
Mr. Bricker, you mentioned bundling also in your testimony. Is 

there any particular difference? You heard Ms. Hubsmith mention 
it can work, but in the larger States, with the tremendous disper-
sion, perhaps not so well. What about the Oregon experience? You 
mentioned that. They are a large land area, too. 

Mr. BRICKER. Yes, thank you, Chairman DeFazio. We are a large 
land area, especially in some areas not much population. The bun-
dling the way Oregon has proposed it, I had mentioned that the 
Safe Routes Advisory Committee in Oregon had actually rec-
ommended smaller projects, so we really are hoping, with only $1 
million a year, and maybe 70 percent of that for infrastructure, was 
hoping to only fund smaller, $250,000 projects or less. So the idea 
of bundling was, within a community, if you had applications for 
more than one school, so, for example, if Eugene was going to apply 
for three or four schools, each school might have $100,000 worth 
of improvements, that they would try and bundle those applications 
into one bunch so they could all be reviewed at once. So it was 
more of community-by-community than it was the whole State with 
one contractor. And that would really only work for the larger com-
munities, so for the smaller communities they would be handi-
capped with this process, and, again, I do want to emphasize the 
idea of a streamlining approach. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Okay. 
Ms. Koch, on Kansas, obviously, you have a rural challenge here. 

How well does the program work in these more rural areas and 
what are the needs there that we could meet? 

Ms. KOCH. We are finding that this program is extraordinarily 
successful in rural communities, which was a surprise to us. The 
research that we have seen from past programs funded through our 
past transportation funding, they have all been suburban and 
urban. So this was kind of a new opportunity for us to see if it 
works. 

The most important thing we have had to do is make sure that 
we are reaching to these communities. A lot of rural communities 
all over the Country don’t feel like Federal funding is intended for 
them, so it was important for us to make sure that they understood 
that we were helping them. We wanted them to be participating. 
We took trainings to their location; we didn’t force them to go to 
the big cities to go to trainings. We provided tons of technical as-
sistance. We created opportunities for them to start their program 
at a planning process. If they have never done anything before, we 
would provide them opportunities to plan using our funds. If they 
have already had a planning process, they can go towards imple-
mentation. 

The most important thing that we have found with our rural 
communities in Kansas is that our poverty rates are extraor-
dinarily high. They are as high as a lot of our inner city areas in 
Kansas. So it is important that we are focusing on these areas. 
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They don’t have the tax base to fix potholes, let alone make im-
provements to make pedestrian areas safer. 

We are also dealing with a lot of aging infrastructure. So there 
are so many challenges in rural communities that can really be 
benefitted by this program. Plus the fact that you are dealing with 
a smaller area where people are wanting to have their kids have 
great qualities of life; that is why they live in these kinds of areas. 
The schools that I work with know every single child and their par-
ents on every street in the community that they live, and this is 
the most important thing that they can do for their kids, and they 
are overwhelmingly supportive. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Great. Thank you. Thanks for that perspective. 
Mr. Duncan. 
Mr. DUNCAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
TEA-21 required that each State establish a coordinator for bicy-

cling and pedestrian activities. Have you seen any overlapping be-
tween the coordinator for that and the coordinator for the Safe 
Routes to School program? Are they doing the same type of work? 

Ms. MARCHETTI. I will be happy to address that first. I find them 
to be partners. The ped-bike coordinators have been in place for a 
while, they have a lot of understanding of how to get things done 
in their States in the general area, and the Safe Routes to School 
coordinators often work with the ped-bike coordinators. I feel that 
the combination of interest and passion enables both to progress 
even more. But I am seeing a lot of working together and not any 
overlap that isn’t positive. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Several years ago I joined with a Democratic col-
league and got a program started in the Department of Education 
that we originally called the Smaller Schools Initiative, and this 
was designed to give grants to communities to try to help them 
keep smaller schools open that otherwise would have had to close. 
The name of the program has been changed and some things have 
been added to it, but it was my belief then and concern that our 
schools were getting too big and that, in big schools, young people 
were just numbers and didn’t have a chance to make ball teams or 
be presidents of clubs or cheerleaders or whatever. And I had read 
that in 1930 the average size school in this Country had a little 
over 100 students. Now, of course, it is much, much bigger, and 
parents keep demanding brand new schools, but then they gen-
erally make those schools bigger and further away from students. 

I am just wondering if there is not some way that—I think a 
child is better off to go to school in an older building, as long as 
it is clean and well lit and safe, than they are to go to some big 
giant school far away from their home. I am just wondering if there 
is some way that you can join your activities, because it is going 
to be harder to walk and bicycle to schools if we keep moving these 
schools further and further away from the students. I mean, those 
are just some thoughts, I guess, not really so much a question. Any 
comments? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Yes, Ranking Member Duncan. Thank you very 
much for bringing that up and for initiating that small schools ini-
tiative. I agree with you 100 percent that students are learning 
better in smaller schools, and there are studies that are supporting 
that as well. One of the things that we are noticing through the 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:31 Feb 07, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00026 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 P:\DOCS\38250 HTRANS1 PsN: JASON



17

Safe Routes to School program and the fact that it is creating a 
dialogue between cities and school districts that traditionally have 
not communicated with each other on a regular basis is that it is 
helping to lead to discussions about issues such as school siting, be-
cause there has been a change in recent years. In 1970, about 50 
percent of children in the United States lived within two miles of 
their school, and now that is only 33 percent of students. So by cre-
ating this Safe Routes to School program and opening up that dia-
logue, there are now discussions that are going on about school 
siting master plans and how that can interrelate. 

For example, in California, one of the things that has happened 
because of the Safe Routes to School program and the fact that we 
received a grant from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation to 
focus on barriers to children walking and bicycling to school is that 
we are able to broaden our approach to take a look at issues such 
as school siting, and we have come under advisement that the Cali-
fornia Department of Education is currently revising their applica-
tion guidelines right now for school siting. So we have brought to-
gether a coalition that includes a variety of different organizations, 
including the California Department of Public Health, to work to-
gether with the California Department of Education and the Cali-
fornia Department of Transportation to make sure that as the De-
partment of Education is revising their guidelines, that they are 
keeping in mind the fact that transportation to the school is impor-
tant and that the size of the school is important, and that we 
should be having incentives to renovate older schools that are with-
in walkable neighborhoods. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, let me ask you this. You said today only one 
third live within two miles of their school. What was the front end 
of that statistics, in 1970? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Fifty percent. 
Mr. DUNCAN. Fifty percent. 
Well, let me just say one other thing. We have gotten this annual 

report and everything in there is good. I have got no criticism when 
I say this. But having said that, everything in there refers to docu-
mentation, data collection, evaluation, surveys, conferences, meet-
ings, training, creation of web sites, a Safe Routes to School li-
brary, a toll-free line, e-mail, a question and answer database, all 
that kind of stuff. Now, what I am getting at is this. I am sure that 
in the creation of a new program all that had to be done, but I hope 
that if we have a hearing on this a year from now, we won’t hear 
about all this surveys and studies and data collection and libraries 
and conferences, but what we will hear about is actual projects, ac-
tual safe routes being created. 

This Committee has been referred to many times over the years 
as the Build America Committee, and at some point we want all 
these studies and data collection to stop and actual highways to be 
built, or actual runways to be built, or actual water projects to be 
completed. Do you see what I am getting at? I hope that if you 
come back a year or two from now in a hearing we won’t hear 
about all this paperwork and all this bureaucracy, we will hear 
about actual projects, actual safe routes that have been created. So 
I hope you will make that your goal. 
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Ms. MARCHETTI. Thank you, sir. That is our report and I can ex-
plain that. You are absolutely right. What we recognize, though, is 
that we got started after the States were already starting their pro-
grams, having their State coordinators, and our biggest concern 
was that this is the one chance some communities are going to 
have to build something that could be there forever, and we wanted 
to make sure that they had the expertise and the knowledge to 
make their own decisions——

Mr. DUNCAN. But what I am saying is this: It is good that you 
have done all this, but now that we have done it, let’s move to the 
next level. Let’s move to the next step and let’s get some actual 
safe routes done. 

Ms. MARCHETTI. Absolutely. 
Mr. DUNCAN. That is what I want to hear. 
Ms. MARCHETTI. We feel like we have got the information place 

now and it is time to get going. 
Mr. DUNCAN. You can just flood yourself with so much informa-

tion and nothing ever gets done. I mean, you know, we can read 
about these bills and these issues for years and we can study them, 
but nothing ever gets done if you don’t do anything but read, study, 
and collect data. You have got to act at some point.. 

Ms. MARCHETTI. One last thing I would like to say to support 
what you are saying. The other piece of paper we placed in the 
folders was a summary showing that early States were spending 
funds at 80 percent of available funding. This money is already out 
the door, has been awarded. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, as long as it is out the door, though, to cre-
ate—see, if the States are doing the same thing and they are doing 
paperwork and creating web sites and data collection and all that. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Okay. I thank the gentleman. 
Did I see you grasping? All right, Ms. Koch, go ahead. 
Ms. KOCH. Yes. I just want to speak on behalf of the States. The 

States that have funded programs are not laden in paperwork. We 
have 24 projects we funded last year. Most of those are planning, 
but we are doing some projects that are hitting the ground, that 
involve construction and getting kids out there. The things that are 
happening with the National Center for Safe Routes to School are 
a low amount of funding in relation to the projects that are being 
created, and 40 of our States are already in the process of funding 
and getting projects on the ground. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Good. Thank you very much. 
Now I have got to, unfortunately, slip out to another hearing. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I understand the gentleman has a very important 

hearing to go to. Thank you. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. Mr. Chairman, before the gentleman leaves, I 

plead guilty to insisting on the reports, the documentation, estab-
lishment of a database, tracking, and accountability. That was 
something I insisted on, that we would be able then to track the 
results of this program, leading up to exactly what the gentleman 
is talking about, what are the results of Safe Routes to School? Are 
you putting in traffic calming? Are you doing crosswalks? Are you 
building sidewalks, putting in traffic lights at schools? And there 
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are numerous examples of these success stories already reported 
through this documentation. The program is, I think, through the 
documentation stage and ready, and will now be reporting on the 
implementation. I have a number of such projects in my own dis-
trict, but I know that Ms. Marchetti’s testimony, Ms. Hubsmith’s 
testimony, and that of Ms. Koch relates several exemplary sample 
success stories. 

So the gentleman’s concern is rightly taken, but I will plead 
guilty to the insistence on documentation because I felt it was, at 
the outset, to set up a documented database and a tracking for this 
program so that we can ave the accountability that the gentleman 
is asking for. 

Mr. DUNCAN. Well, I will just say this. I think the Chairman 
knows that nobody in the Congress admires and respects him more 
than I do, and if you notice that when I first started that I said 
I think that all that was necessary and good that we collect that; 
I am just saying that now I hope we don’t get bogged down in the 
paperwork so that we don’t accomplish the good things that the 
Chairman wanted us to accomplish through this program. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Rightly said and rightly taken. Thank you. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentleman for that clarification. 
The gentleman from Iowa. 
Mr. BRALEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
For the members of the panel and members of the audience, I 

have the privilege of serving as the Vice Chair of this Sub-
committee, which means I spend most of my time getting coffee 
and making copies for Mr. DeFazio. 

But I also am very privileged to represent the Field of Dreams, 
where the saying ‘‘if you build it, they will come’’ became part of 
our national dialogue. And I think that applies to the Safe Routes 
to School program. One of my big frustrations is that so many of 
the decisions on Safe Routes to Schools are impacted by local juris-
dictions and how they have local zoning ordinances and building 
codes that can influence whether or not sidewalks are built on 
passways to schools, and one of the things I would like to hear 
about from the panel is what you have learned from the work that 
has been funded to date on this program about the intersection of 
Federal policies and local building codes and what additional work 
needs to be done to bridge that gap. 

But I am also very concerned about how this is playing out. I 
happen to represent a district that has urban schools, suburban 
schools, and many rural schools. Having grown up in a town of 
1500 and being one of the 42 percent of students who walked or 
rode a bicycle to school in 1969, when I was in sixth grade, I realize 
that there are vastly different challenges when you are dealing 
with Safe Routes to School in urban areas contrasted with rural 
areas. 

So I would like to open it up to the members of the panel to com-
ment on those two topics, and I will yield the balance of my time. 

Mr. BRICKER. Thank you for your comments and questions. I can 
really only give my experience in Oregon, but I think it might re-
late to Iowa and other communities. 

In my experience, at least from the local level, the major inter-
section that tends to not happen is between the schools and the 
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road authorities. The road authorities tend to be county and the 
city governments, and sometimes State governments, and the 
schools tend to have their own elected board with making inde-
pendent decisions, and the coordination between the two is ten-
uous, at best. 

As a transportation advocate, for the last 10 years I have been 
going to transportation meetings from the State to the local to the 
regional. I mentioned that Oregon spends $300 million a year on 
school bus funding. That is a lot. That is a lot of transit service, 
and I never have seen school bus or school transportation rep-
resented. In my experience, the land use decisions made by schools, 
while it has to fit within zoning codes and whatnot of local authori-
ties, they are not necessarily vetted in the same way that if you 
were a public agency, that you are going to make your decisions. 

The implications on the transportation system, the burden on the 
transportation system that schools might be generating by locating 
a school further out because they want a larger piece of land is not 
necessarily vetted through the city the way it would be if you were 
responsible for both the roads and the schools. So, in my experi-
ence—and I am less experienced about how the Federal policies 
work within that, but that intersection is one of the major things 
that is missing from just a political standpoint. 

I don’t know how it works in Iowa, but in Oregon the school bus 
funding goes all through the State. So every school district is reim-
bursed between 70 percent and 90 percent of their school bus fund-
ing, whether you spend $1 or $1 million or $10 million. The incen-
tive to actually reduce the school busing cost is very low. So even 
if you build a new school and it doubles your school busing cost, 
if you are only paying 30 percent or 20 percent of those costs, there 
is not much incentive to bring that school back. 

So that is my experience, and I don’t know if that helps at all. 
Ms. KOCH. Speaking on behalf of a State DOT, I just want to 

thank you for your input and let you know that in the State of 
Kansas, when we do cite reviews to fund programs, one of the most 
important questions we ask is if they have local subdivision regula-
tions that support this program. If we build something and then 
they build new subdivisions and they don’t have any requirements 
for modernization of their roadway facilities or sidewalk improve-
ments or improvements at intersections, then we are going to lose 
that program once it gets into that neighborhood. So that is a very 
important part of our decision-making process, to ensure that what 
we start with our seed money is encouraged through their city-wide 
and county funding. 

Also, Kansas does have very stringent guidelines for this pro-
gram, so I can’t speak on behalf of all State DOT programs, but 
we take that very seriously. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you. 
And I thank the gentleman for that question. 
The gentleman from North Carolina. 
Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I regret 

that the gentleman from Iowa admitted he was in the sixth grade 
in 1969. That is very demoralizing. What did you say, Mr. Chair-
man? 

Mr. DEFAZIO. You weren’t even born then, were you, Howard? 
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Mr. COBLE. No comment. 
Good to have you all with us. 
Ms. Marchetti, in your testimony you included a breakdown of 

program activity from various States, but our State was not in-
cluded. Can you give us some information as to how the program 
has been implemented in North Carolina and the results thereof? 

Ms. MARCHETTI. Yes, sir, thank you. North Carolina was off to 
a great start in the example of the pedestrian and bicycle coordi-
nator working with the Safe Routes to School coordinator. That 
was going quite well. Unfortunately, the person who was in the po-
sition, who had already started doing a lot of training across the 
State, had to leave the position and a new person has started, and 
that is one of the reasons why North Carolina’s results don’t show 
up as a lot of other States do. However, the commitment of the pe-
destrian and bicycle coordinator, combined with the new Safe 
Routes to School coordinator, they have already started doing pro-
grams and we are going to start seeing some things on the ground 
very shortly. 

Mr. COBLE. Thank you. 
Ms. Hubsmith, do you have data that supports your statement 

that the Safe Routes to School program will decrease energy use 
and reduce carbon emissions? I don’t doubt that that is accurate, 
but do you have data to support that? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Thank you very much for asking. The program 
has been proven to decrease the number of cars that are arriving 
at some schools, and by decreasing the number of cars, calculations 
can be made that energy is being saved and carbon emissions are 
being reduced. These are the types of things that we are looking 
to be able to calculate more fully as the program is implemented 
more in the future, and it is one of the reasons why we put in place 
the rigorous tracking system. My information from this is coming 
from many programs that have been implemented in California 
that has had a program for many years and has shown that we are 
decreasing the number of cars that are coming to schools and then, 
by proxy, energy and carbon emissions are being decreased as well. 

Mr. COBLE. I thank you for that. 
Mr. Bricker or Ms. Koch, either one, I am told that parents, in 

many instances, have expressed concern that their children may be 
at risk, as far as safety is concerned, while biking or walking to 
school. How can the Safe Routes to School program address those 
concerns? 

Ms. KOCH. This is certainly what we are seeing in a lot of our 
data that we collect from parents, that they have concerns about 
traffic safety. But a lot of those concerns that they have are about 
personal safety, about kidnapping or bullying, or other things that 
they can’t prevent if they are not there. Something that we really 
promote with the Safe Routes to School program are group walking 
or biking, Walking School Bus programs, bicycle trains, where chil-
dren are accompanied to school with adults that the parents know, 
adults that have gone through background checks, so that they 
know that they are legitimate volunteers of the school district or 
the city, that they have obligation to get those kids to school safely 
and consistently. That is one way that we do it. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:31 Feb 07, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00031 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 P:\DOCS\38250 HTRANS1 PsN: JASON



22

We understand this is a concern. We honor that concern those 
parents have and we work with our local communities to ensure 
that they have the set of skills they need to create programs that 
meet those concerns and that the kids can still get there walking 
and biking. 

Mr. COBLE. Do you want to add anything to that, Mr. Bricker? 
Mr. BRICKER. She did a great job. 
Mr. COBLE. Good. 
Mr. Marchetti, you indicate that between 5 percent and 51 per-

cent of students live within walking distance to their schools. Let 
me put a two-part question to you. How do you define walking dis-
tance, and why is the range so wide that it is 5 percent to 51 per-
cent? 

Ms. MARCHETTI. Thank you, sir. The walking distance is consid-
ered one mile, especially for younger children. 

Mr. COBLE. One mile? 
Ms. MARCHETTI. One mile is walking distance to school. Bicycling 

distance is considered more, two to three miles. The range is be-
cause we still have some community schools, we still have some 
consolidated schools. The point there is that there are some schools 
where as many as 50 percent of the children, with proper environ-
ment and encouragement, could be walking and we could be reduc-
ing the congestion around the school. 

I would like to make a quick comment about when we were talk-
ing about school siting. We used to have schools that had an aver-
age of 150 students per school. We have gone to such extremes that 
one State had a campus so large that they were busing students 
from one building to the other. That State has since rescinded their 
acreage rules for schools. 

What we would like to see is go away from the 5 percent schools 
and go more to the larger percent that could be walking and 
biking. 

Mr. COBLE. Mr. Chairman, if I could ask one more question. I 
know my red light is on. 

To any of the panelists, what percentage of school children 
walked to school or biked to school prior to the implementation of 
the Safe Routes to School program, and what is the percentage 
today, if you know that? 

Ms. MARCHETTI. I will take that question. It is a very good ques-
tion. Unfortunately, it is a question everyone would like to have 
answered, and we are just now in the process of trying to figure 
it out. The tally forms that we have produced would enable schools 
to ask students two days during a one-week period a year how did 
you get to school, and this way we would be the first to start get-
ting that kind of information. If we can get comparison sites, then 
we would be able to understand what schools who haven’t had this 
opportunity are experiencing versus what the schools that do have 
the opportunity. 

So we are in the process of understanding that, but that is a uni-
versal question that people have been asking and wanting to find 
solutions to. 

Mr. COBLE. If you could get that to us, we would appreciate that. 
Thank you. 

Ms. MARCHETTI. Yes. 
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Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentleman. I would just ask the gen-

tleman she said the biking distance was three to five miles. I was 
wondering on the penny-farthing bikes in the gentleman’s day, how 
far could you ride one of those big things? 

Mr. COBLE. The gentleman from Oregon is giving me a hard 
time, but he is doing it with a smile on his face. 

[Laughter.] 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Mr. Baird, do you have any questions? 
Mr. BAIRD. Just very briefly. I just came back from a weekend 

in London and noticed a tremendous amount of people bicycle com-
muting. Forgive me for coming in late, but have you talked about 
how our kids get to school relative to young people in other na-
tions? Where do we stand? If you have already covered it, forgive 
me for asking. I am familiar with Holland and other places. Every-
body is riding bikes. In London, we just saw lots of bikes on the 
streets, and this was on the city streets. 

Ms. MARCHETTI. I would like to make a quick comment on that. 
I was just at a conference yesterday in Toronto on Active and Safe 
Routes to School. It was an international conference and, oddly 
enough, people from the U.K. and Canada were asking how we 
were getting our good program started. They do have great experi-
ences, but they are also starting to see some problems coming up. 
One of the issues that we discussed yesterday was that as they 
make it easier for parents to drop off their kids in cars, they are 
seeing a decrease in walking and biking. They are very concerned 
about that and looking for solutions. 

So we are all sort of on a continuum. They had early successes. 
Then, they did something that is reducing their successes, and we 
are hopefully learning from each other that way. 

Mr. BAIRD. We had a hearing on a Committee I Chair, Research 
and Science Subcommittee, on how social sciences inform energy 
consumption policies, and very subtle differences in the wording of 
persuasive messages can make 30 percent, 40 percent differences 
in such mundane things as recycling towels in hotels. Are you in-
corporating any social science research in your strategy to encour-
age use of bikes or walking to school? 

[No response.] 
Mr. BAIRD. That is not a good sign. 
Ms. KOCH. I guess I can speak to that. A lot of what we do is 

trying to change social behaviors, and if we can make walking or 
biking social activities, activities that have positive connotations, 
rather than negative connotations, we find research that shows 
that when people see adult pedestrians or adult bicyclists, they 
have negative connotations about those people: that they are poor, 
that they don’t have access to vehicles, that they are part of our 
society that we are throwing away. If we can change that through 
positive messages at a young age, then we can incorporate that as 
they get older and make it a more positive message so that people 
will want to walk or bike, they will choose that. 

The most important thing we do with Safe Routes to School is 
enable people to make a choice. We don’t want to force anyone to 
do anything, but we want to give them that opportunity so that 
they can make lifetime behavioral changes. 
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Mr. BRICKER. If I may follow up, Mr. Baird. In Portland we start-
ed working on a program called Smart Trips—it is actually a Euro-
pean program that had a slightly different name—and for the last 
four years in Portland bicycling has been increasing exponentially. 
We have a pretty well built-out bicycle network, and in the last 
four years we have been promoting the bicycle network, as opposed 
to substantially increasing the bicycle network, and what we have 
found is that by just giving messages to households that there is 
a significant reduction in automobile trips; just by asking people 
are you interested, and then when they say, yes, I am interested, 
giving them more information and support. And I truthfully forget 
the data, but it is something like a decrease of 9 percent in auto-
mobile trips and, as I mentioned bicycling is increasing exponen-
tially. In Portland right now, a lot of the effort is marketing. 

We are also, at the same time, learning new strategies. We have 
learned that people prefer to bicycle in larger numbers together. 
We have learned that people prefer to bicycle in low traffic streets, 
as opposed to the really busy streets, so we are talking on new 
strategies to even try to increase. So I think part of this is that, 
really, we are in sort of a young profession, really, in 1991, in 
ISTEA, where we really started working on bicycling. So some of 
this stuff is young, but I think that we are getting some data col-
lection. 

Ms. HUBSMITH. And if I just may add, I think we all needed to 
think for a moment because it was such a good question. One of 
the hallmarks of this program is that it gives flexibility to the 
DOTs to fund infrastructure improvements between 70 percent and 
90 percent, and non-infrastructure improvements between 10 per-
cent and 30 percent. So the DOTs are working together, and many 
of them, even though it is not a Federal requirement, have formed 
advisory committees. In fact, 36 of the States have formed advisory 
committees that bring together the Department of Public Health 
with Education with law enforcement in order to work on issues 
such as that. Many times, Departments of Public Health have done 
a lot of research around messaging, which is why it is really impor-
tant to bring them in. 

At the local level, as well, the program is based on the five Es, 
and every community determines how to implement those Es, 
which are Evaluation, Education, Encouragement, Enforcement, 
and Engineering. And while a program is different whether it is in 
a rural area, suburban area, or an urban area, the common prac-
tice is bringing the community together to address how to realize 
those five Es, and with Evaluation being the first one, it is really 
important to survey the parents as to what it would make them do 
to change their behavior. So messaging is often incorporated on the 
State level, on the local level based on the concerns of the commu-
nity, and then also based on the grade level that you are working 
with. 

We found that this program serves K through 8. The K through 
5 children, elementary school, are reacting in many ways to their 
parents, so messaging is detailed a lot more toward the parents. 
When you get toward middle school, many times you will work 
through student leadership groups to have the students develop the 
messages and then to bring those messages to their students, be-
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cause they are very influenced from their peers. So there is a lot 
of work that is being done with that to tailor the messaging. 

Thank you. 
Mr. BAIRD. I appreciate that very much. That is good news. I 

would just encourage, also, to look at the literature in this field. 
One of the studies that we had—and my staff will get you this, but 
a gentleman was looking at—I mentioned about towel usage in ho-
tels. Well, they were able to increase towel recycling by 34 percent 
by just changing the message, and here is the take-home point that 
is troubling: none of the messages that they found most effective 
were actually being used by any of the hotels. The hotels were say-
ing if you recycle your towels, you will save energy, you will save 
the planet, the world would be a better place, we sing Kumbaya, 
basically. 

What they found was that the most effective message was every-
body else is doing it, you don’t want to be the guy who isn’t. I 
mean, that is paraphrased, but the point being wrong messaging 
can actually be counterproductive, even if you think it is right. And 
if we have got some good literature on this, good data, empirical 
studies would actually put different messages. 

They actually found, similarly, at Petrified National Forest, the 
signs that were intended to cause people to not take petrified rocks 
from the forest actually increased theft; whereas, a different 
version actually decreased it. So you want to be careful and hope-
fully disseminate that. Thank you. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentleman for that observation. 
Mr. Dent. 
Mr. DENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am fascinated by this 

whole conversation here, about how to encourage students to walk 
or bike to school, do it safely. I mean, my own household is a clas-
sic example of this. My children take the bus to school, even 
though I try to tell them it is only a couple hundred yards further 
to the school to walk. You are going in the right direction and I 
lose all these articles at home, so I realize what you are up against 
trying to persuade people. But it has been a continuing frustration 
for me, just in my own household, to talk about the benefits of 
walking to school when, in fact, it seems to be socially fun to ride 
the bus, as opposed to walk. These are just the issues that I face 
in my household. Yours are much greater. 

I just wanted to ask you a question, Ms. Hubsmith, if I could. 
You may have touched on this already, and if you have, I apologize. 
Do you have any kind of quantitative data that can support your 
statement that Safe Routes to School programs will decrease en-
ergy use and reduce carbon emissions? Do you have any data on 
that up to this point? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. At this point, right now, what we are doing is we 
are gathering data, and my statement about that was based on 
some of the early implementation of programs prior to SAFETEA-
LU. In California we have seen that the program has increased 
walking and biking in the range of 20 percent to 200 percent and 
has improved safety up to 49 percent. By increasing the walking 
and biking, we have decreased the number of automobile trips, and 
calculations can be made about the miles that students are from 
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school and, as a result, how much energy and how much carbon is 
being decreased. 

Through the tracking system that the National Center for Safe 
Routes to School is putting in place, we will be able to learn much 
more about how this pans out with the implementation of the 
SAFETEA-LU program, and we look forward to providing more of 
that hard data to you in the future, which is one of the reasons 
why we have worked so hard on evaluation and data. 

I would add that one of the things I mentioned in my earlier tes-
timony is that we would really like to work together with Congress 
to have even more rigorous systems for data collection, and we feel 
that we can be collecting data as part of the census, as part of the 
National Household Travel Survey, and also finding ways, when 
FHWA collects data from States, to add in more information about 
collecting data related to schools. We know that Congress is moving 
more toward a performance-based analysis for transportation sys-
tems, and we are all in favor of that. We would really like to have 
your help in terms of being able to further quantify these things 
because we know they are working. 

Mr. DENT. Also with respect to quantifiable data, I think you 
stated that up to 30 percent of the morning rush hour traffic is 
generated by parents who are driving their children to schools. You 
said that earlier, did you not? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. I did. Thank you. These are data that come from 
local communities, it is not data that is collected at the State level. 
In Marin County, California, where I am from, they determined 
that between 21 percent and 27 percent in the morning traffic is 
parents driving their children to school. That is from the Transpor-
tation Authority of Marin. Similarly, in Santa Rosa, their traffic 
engineer says it is the same number. And we are seeing similar 
types of studies in other communities. 

These are done on a community-by-community type basis be-
cause the data is not supported at the State level yet. 

Mr. DENT. I don’t doubt the data, it seems logical to me, just my 
observations dealing with taking kids to school and watching the 
morning traffic patterns in my community. I wouldn’t be surprised 
by that number. But I guess the follow-up to that would be if these 
parents are dropping their children off on the way to way to work 
or to run some other errand, do you think this program is going 
to have a real impact on reducing congestion? 

Ms. HUBSMITH. I do think that it will. In fact, in Marin County, 
California, what we were able to see is that, consecutively, every 
year we have seen a 13-point percent decrease in traffic congestion 
around the schools because we are reversing the way that children 
are coming to school. By making it safer for students to walk and 
bicycle, and especially by incorporating improvements like the 
Walking School Bus, where one parent will walk with the group of 
children together, coupled with engineering improvements and add-
ing in law enforcement, police officers that are out there on the 
street and enforcing the speed limit, we are able to show a decrease 
in traffic congestion around schools, which also then improves air 
quality, and it creates sort of a cyclic effect because as more people 
begin walking and bicycling, others begin to want to do it as well, 
and it is really something that helps create a positive momentum 
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within the community when we get law enforcement and other in-
frastructure improvements involved. 

Mr. DENT. Well, thank you. This panel has done a great job of 
informing me so I can go back home at the end of this week and 
instruct my children and wife that it is better to walk to school, 
for a lot of reasons that you have identified. Now I have empirical 
data to back it up, so thank you for that. 

I yield back. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. The gentleman might consult with the resident 

psychologist on the most persuasive techniques for that messaging. 
Mr. DENT. I have already done so. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Oh, okay. All right. 
I turn now to the Full Committee Chairman, Mr. Oberstar, for 

his questions. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Dent, thank you for those questions and comments, and for 

your own personal experience. I will give you an example from Sac-
ramento, where my son lives. Son Ted, when he was in high school, 
was a trainer for the football team and he wanted to drive the fam-
ily car to practice. I put a backpack on my back, got on my bike, 
and pedaled with him to school to show him it could be done. He 
is now a father of two. He gets on his bike with my granddaughter, 
Kathryn Jo, and they pedal from their home about a block and pick 
up Kathryn’s friend, Sierra, and then they pedal another block and 
they pick up their friend Jackson, for Jackson Hole—this is Cali-
fornia; they are named for mountain ranges and things—and then 
they pick up another couple of children and then they cross this 
100-foot street to the school, and Ted then pedals on to CalTrans, 
California Transportation Department, where he works. 

What do you suppose Kathryn is going to be doing 20 years from 
now? She is going to be biking with her children to school. And in 
the process, crossing that 100-foot street, Ted observed that the 
apartments and condos and single-family homes on the one side, 
children were being bused less than a quarter of a mile, just the 
example that you gave, to this school. He said, that is crazy, why 
are they doing this? So he met with the city planning department 
to get a traffic calming and traffic lights and they said, oh, we can’t 
do it, we don’t have the money. So Ted figured out how to do it. 
And he also went out and got a city councilman elected, school 
board member elected, and a mayor elected to enforce all these 
things, and they changed it. They now have traffic calming, they 
have traffic lights, the kids from the apartments and so on are now 
biking and walking to school. It takes a lot, but you can change the 
habits. 

Mr. BRICKER. Will the Chairman yield? 
Mr. OBERSTAR. I yield to the gentleman. 
Mr. BRICKER. One thing I have noticed about this issue, from a 

personal perspective, is my wife is concerned about security. There 
seems to be more security in going to the bus stop than walking 
to the school, even though I can see my child just walk to the door, 
practically. But there is some fear that something could happen on 
the streets. When I went to school, I always walked to school out 
of sight of my parents and much greater distances, but because of 
our society and the criminal element out there, there is such a fear 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:31 Feb 07, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00037 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 P:\DOCS\38250 HTRANS1 PsN: JASON



28

among many parents. There seems to be security in numbers in the 
buses. 

I am not sure how you overcome that, but I am trying to talk 
to that psychologist for my wife to see if she can overcome some 
of those fears. It is just an issue that I just wanted to share with 
you. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Absolutely, and that is why we started out with—
maybe we have to change the term to Securer Routes to School, be-
cause that really is what it is all about. When I was a elementary 
and junior and senior high school student walking to school, the 
worst we had to fear was an errant snowball being thrown in our 
direction. But not so anymore. 

The question has been asked what are the success stories, and 
Mr. Duncan raised the question about studies and reports. The 
education and the engineering part of the five E’s are foundational 
activities. You have to develop the database. You have to do the en-
gineering. You have to do the education. As we learn from the 
Marin County experience and the Arlington, Massachusetts experi-
ence, you have to develop a base of information, design engineering 
and find the trouble spots, the traffic obstacles, the security ques-
tions, and address those with the infrastructure changes that are 
needed, with the training of students to safe practices in both walk-
ing and cycling, and then implement the infrastructure changes 
that are needed: sidewalks, traffic lights at key crossing areas, low-
ering traffic lights to eye level for walkers and cyclers. All those 
are in the works. This is foundational. 

But in Deb Hubsmith’s testimony there are at least four pages 
of success stories. In Idaho, until recently, children had no choice 
but to walk in the street because there were no sidewalks. There 
are now sidewalks being built. That makes a huge difference. 

In Michigan, 223 schools training 547 people in 100 school dis-
tricts. More than half of the counties of Michigan are engaged in 
this foundational work of training, changing mind-sets, changing 
attitudes. That is hard to do, to change people’s attitudes, espe-
cially about walking and biking to school, but those things are 
being done. 

In Missouri, 160 children, six schools register for the Walking 
School Bus program and walk to school every day on 14 different 
routes. 

In Two Harbors, on the north shore of Lake Superior, in my con-
gressional district, the city has had a school right on the shore of 
Lake Superior, spectacular view, but it is an 80 year old school 
building. They built a new one inland, on the other side of a major 
highway. Most of the people live on the east side of that highway. 
But the students said build us a trail, a round trip, so that we can 
bike and walk to school and come home by a different route, and 
with the help of some funding and in TEA-21 and SAFETEA-LU, 
that two mile bike trail and walking trail has been built, and it is 
in constant use. And when the kids are in school, the parents are 
out using the trail. I see them every time I get up to Two Harbors. 

In the southern end of my district, in Cambridge and Isanti, two 
small towns—well, Cambridge is not so small by our standards, it 
is 6,000 people now; Isanti is about 1,500, 2,000. But the children 
from Isanti go to school in Cambridge, four miles away. What sepa-
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rates them is a wildlife waterfall wetland, otherwise known as a 
swamp. 

Well, they said why can’t we bike and walk to school? And if we 
could go through the wetland, it would also be interesting. And 
now they are doing that with an elevated wood four mile facility. 
Well, it is about two miles of elevated wood pathway, with appro-
priate railings, and then paved asphalt on the other ends. They 
love it. They are excited to get to school, to talk about muskrats 
and herons and geese and ducks that the have seen on the way. 
This is exciting and it is changing habits, and they are healthier 
and they are ready to learn when they get to school. 

In Marin County, Ms. Hubsmith, you didn’t state at all the suc-
cess story. Tell us when you started Safe Routes to School and the 
percentage now that are participating. 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Thank you, Chairman Oberstar. When we start-
ed the pilot program back in the year 2000, about 21 percent of 
children were walking and bicycling to school, and in my testimony 
I indicated that at the end of that first year there was a 64 percent 
increase in the number of students walking, a 114 percent increase 
in the number of students bicycling, a 91 percent increase in car-
pooling, and a 39 percent decrease in the number of students arriv-
ing by private car carrying only one student. 

And I will add that after the one year of funding from the Fed-
eral Government, the county did not want the program to end, so 
what happened after that was that the Marin Community Founda-
tion chipped in some funding in order to make it possible to con-
tinue. Then the Bay Area Air Quality Management District pro-
vided a few years of funding. Then the funding was going to end 
because all of these funding streams were only allowed for one or 
two years. The county was looking for a way to deal with our aging 
infrastructure and was going to be launching a transportation sales 
tax in order to deal largely with roads and transit, and one of the 
things that they polled upon was how would people like to support 
a measure that included Safe Routes to School and enable that pro-
gram to continue so it could be safe. It was one of the highest 
things that came up in the community poll. So they ended up dedi-
cating 11 percent of the transportation sales taxing to the program. 

So our Marin County program is now in 45 of our schools, which 
is two thirds of our schools, and we are seeing a regular amount 
of decrease in the number of cars that are arriving at schools as 
a result of the program. It has been very successful and we are 
very grateful to have had the opportunity to work with the Federal 
Government to do that pilot. 

There has been a 13 percent decrease. And if you go to the web 
site tam.ca.gov, and then click under Programs for Safe Routes to 
School, there is about a 50 page evaluation report that substan-
tiates how that has happened. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Those are just striking numbers and exciting 
numbers, and the goal is to replicate them all around the Country, 
and as the foundational work takes hold, the education work and 
all, that is going to happen. 

Mr. Bricker, I was struck by your observation that Oregon 
spends $300 million a year on bus transportation, over 50 percent 
of children are driven to school. I never thought about that. If we 
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can reduce the amount of money that States and school districts 
are spending on school bus transportation. We, in fact, did get a 
good deal of push-back from the bus drivers organization and from 
private school bus companies that contract with school districts to 
provide schools: oh, you are going to take our business away from 
us. Well, I hope so. I hope so. But I have never seen it quantified 
before, and you have provided a great service to us. Have you 
heard any such push-back from the private or public school bus op-
erators? 

Mr. BRICKER. Well, Chairman Oberstar, I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to talk about this. This is one of those issues, as a bicycle 
advocate and lobbyist, and a pedestrian advocate and someone who 
is in the Capitol, this is something that is very, very challenging, 
as you can imagine. There is a lot of money in school busing, $300 
million, and there is a desire to make sure that every kid can get 
to school safely. So I want to acknowledge that every student 
should be able to get to school, and I believe that when the law in 
Oregon that basically required school busing was created, it was 
out of creation for every child to be able to get to school. 

However, the school bus fund is not eligible to fund—well, it is 
not clearly eligible to fund transportation projects that would re-
duce the cost, and I do believe we have not had success working 
with the school bus lobby on trying to shift some of those dollars. 
So if only 1 percent of those funds went, we would triple the 
amount of money we are getting for Safe Routes to School, and if 
10 percent, if we had $30 million a year to increase safety for 
schools around Oregon, we could significantly reduce the ongoing 
costs for school bus transportation. 

And the other thing to note on school bus transportation is the 
school buses are only half full. The way that they are created, they 
do these routes and half of the time kids are driven to school and 
half of the time they get on the bus. So, really, from a performance 
standpoint, it is not very clear how effective those funds are being 
used. So while school bus is a very safe way to get to school, an 
important way for kids who live miles and miles away from school, 
within the areas of one, two, or three miles, many kids are getting 
driven to school and many kids are getting bused because of the 
safety improvements. If we were able to flex some of those dollars, 
we would be able to reduce long-term costs, and I think that that 
would have appeal to most decision-makers. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you very much. 
I will yield to the gentleman from Oregon. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentleman for yielding. Unfortunately, 

the No Child Left Behind Act may have a provision which will ac-
tually increase the use of busing, rather than decrease it, in that 
it mandates that if you are in a school that is deemed to be failing 
under AYP, the school actually has to set aside a trust fund, basi-
cally, that would be used to bus the kids to another school of their 
choice. I actually had the unfortunate experience of being at a 
school where the principal was in the process of laying off 24 para-
professional educators because their salary, instead of being used 
to help educate the kids to help them succeed, had to be set aside 
for a fund to pay for the cost of busing to send kids to another 
school. And, by the way, that other school didn’t have to have dem-
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onstrated any better success with that same population. So No 
Child Left Behind may actually, paradoxically, increase busing to 
other schools and, thereby, all the other side effects we have talked 
about today. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Maybe we can change this to No Bicyclist Left 
Behind. I thank you for that observation. One final comment, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Ms. Koch, I really appreciate your comments and observations 
about the experience in Kansas, physical changes around the school 
zone, soft-side elements, encouragement programs. Flexible nature 
of the program, that is what we intended it to be. We gave flexi-
bility and you have shown how, in Kansas, that flexibility is serv-
ing the needs of constituents and tailoring the program to the vary-
ing needs of differing size communities. 

And I appreciate your observation about application to tribal gov-
ernments, and I will follow up further on that matter. 

But your final paragraph, local communities, small town in 
Southeastern Kansas, why do they want this Safe Routes to School 
program? Because their city of 1500 people is on the verge of dying, 
and that a Safe Routes to School program would encourage families 
to move to the town to raise their children, and you create a—you 
call it a livability, I call it quality of life issue. If we can achieve 
that around this Nation, we will have accomplished something ex-
traordinary. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. I thank the gentleman for his leadership and for 

that inspiring statement. 
Mrs. Capito. 
Mrs. CAPITO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Very interesting topic, 

Safe Routes to School. 
I represent West Virginia, and the trend in the educational sys-

tem over the last, I would say, 20 years has been to consolidate 
schools to where, instead of an elementary school where you might 
have 150, 200 students, you might have as many as 800, 900 stu-
dents. While that is a little rare in a State like West Virginia, I 
know in some of the larger, more urban areas it is very likely to 
be happening. So I think that presents challenges for anybody 
seeking to walk or have a bike route to the school. Do you find this 
to be a particular challenge? I will just throw the question open to 
anybody who might like to answer it. 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Yes, thank you. This is a big challenge, and 
through surveys that have been done by the Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention, distance is the number one reason that 
there is an obstacle for walking or bicycling to school, and certainly 
the consolidation of schools and putting them further out on the 
edges of communities is something that is contributing toward the 
problem. 

There was an interesting analogy that was made from a col-
league at the EPA that has talked about school siting, because if 
you look at the Safe Routes to School program, there are $612 mil-
lion that is being spent nationally on the program over five years. 
If you look at the cost of school construction and siting schools, it 
is much, much greater than that. And he asked the question can 
the tail wag the dog, and, in effect, what we are doing is we are 
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seeing that that is happening in some ways, that just the discus-
sions that are being created at the State level, among the Depart-
ment of Education and the Department of Transportation and the 
Department of Health around Safe Routes to School and the im-
pacts of school siting and school consolidation, because we have 
this Federal funding and we are charging State DOTs with cre-
ating a program, that is influencing regulations that are being re-
lated to school siting. And because the program focuses on the five 
E’s at the local level, discussions need to be had with the school 
districts and the cities, who often don’t speak with each other. I 
mean, many times you will have a school district that decides to 
site its school in a certain location, and they don’t consult with the 
city’s master plan and their general plan before making that hap-
pen. 

This program, this small program is really creating those con-
versations, and hopefully one of the goals we can have emerge out 
of this as a positive consequence is that there can be more effort 
that is brought forward about the decisions of school siting, what 
that means in terms of walkability, what that means in terms of 
the neighborhood, what that means in terms of students’ ability to 
be able to learn. So we are hoping that the tail can wag the dog 
and change the habits of a generation. 

Ms. MARCHETTI. I would like to just briefly add to her comments. 
Observing at the national level what is going on in all the States, 
as a lot of communities were rushing toward building the larger 
schools, some communities are rushing back, because they are rec-
ognizing, what we thought was a good idea for these reasons have 
other unintended consequences that we don’t like. So some of what 
I am hearing is, you know, when we compare refurbishing this 
school with building this new school, nobody ever factors in trans-
portation costs. That changes things. 

Other places are saying, you know, if we take this downtown 
school and refurbish it and include a library, a YMCA, a childcare 
center, whatever, we have created a community cluster that bene-
fits everyone. 

So there is a lot of innovation out there right now; we have just 
got to get the word out. People are recognizing that accomplishing 
one good sometimes does some other things that you really never 
thought about. 

Mrs. CAPITO. I think that is an excellent point, and I do see that 
trend in my community of rather than trying to go to four schools 
together, maybe refining the schools that are existing. 

I was thinking about my own experience growing up. I mean, it 
just struck me. I used to walk to school, but I also walked home 
for lunch and walked back to school. And when I tell my own chil-
dren that, they can’t believe that you can—I remember my mother 
made pancakes sometimes for lunch; they were so good. 

In any event, I think another challenge for students, particularly 
in the elementary school area, is the latchkey kid phenomenon, 
where, if a child is coming home after school, if they are walking 
home or biking home, more on their own without—I mean, our 
buses would not drop our kindergarten students unless I was 
standing there or an adult was standing there. That has got to be 
a challenge in terms of trying to develop programs around all the 
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different times that people are home and putting that responsi-
bility on the child to remember, well, I can’t really walk today be-
cause mom and dad aren’t going to be home. 

I am sure you deal with this, trying to develop this program. Do 
you have any insight into that? 

Ms. MARCHETTI. The only insight I have is that, when I get 
bogged down in these thoughts sometimes and think, oh, there are 
so many issues and so many concerns, I look to the community 
level, they figure things out in ways I never would have thought 
of. They are creating groups of kids that walk together. They are 
creating community service projects where high school students 
walk with the kids and actually do some mentoring of them on 
other issues as well. We need to gather these examples and get 
them out there, because it is at the very local level that the most 
amazing ideas are coming. 

Mrs. CAPITO. Thank you. I yield back. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Mr. Cohen. 
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you and 

Chairman Oberstar for all your work on this project; it certainly is 
something that is good for the American people and for children. 
Children need protection at all levels. 

I did not have the experience Chairman Oberstar had. I went to 
school in Memphis and in Florida and in California, and I walked, 
but we didn’t have snowball problems. 

[Laughter.] 
Mr. COHEN. We did have problems sometimes with the Federal 

Express jets flying over and bothering our hearing, but other than 
that it was all right. 

But walking to school was a good experience, and you need kids 
to learn. 

My State Senator is here, State Senator Beverly Marrero, and I 
would just like to ask the panel. Much of this is administrative, but 
are there legislative initiatives that any of you all are familiar with 
that she could take back to Tennessee in promoting safety, either 
pedestrian or bicycle, for kids and safe routes? Yes, sir. 

Mr. BRICKER. Thank you, Mr. Cohen. In Oregon we have passed 
a couple of different efforts trying to basically create the discussion. 
We, in the creation of our Safe Routes action plans, we require that 
schools work with the city or the county. So just the actual having 
people who are city and county engineers, who understand the 
roadway systems, working with the people who understand chil-
dren and the kind of ebb and flow of the school, is something that 
needs to happen, and in that process you get parents and the com-
munity on board. So we actually have legislative that our Safe 
Routes to School action plans would require that partnership to 
take place. 

We also, in this last legislation session, required that any new 
schools to be constructed or major renovation of the school would 
have to launch a Safe Routes action plan that has these stipula-
tions in it as well. So when you are looking at some of these 
issues—and I think that potentially looking forward, when you con-
solidate a school you should be required to look at the transpor-
tation implications. And when I say transportation, I mean safety 
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as well, and looking at actually walking around with the folks in 
some community. 

Ms. HUBSMITH. Congressman, I have three ideas for you related 
to State legislation that might be possible. One is with the issue 
related to school siting. I don’t know off the top of my head what 
the regulations are in Tennessee, but several States have minimum 
acreage requirements and indicate that if you are going to locate 
a high school, it needs to be on a tract of land that has 30 acres. 
We recommend that there be a removal of those minimum acreage 
standards, because that often drives the schools to be on the edges 
of communities. 

In addition, many States have regulations called the two thirds 
rule. If it costs more than two thirds to build a new school than 
it would be to retrofit an old school, they encourage building of the 
new school instead. It would be a good idea to take those regula-
tions off the books to evaluate each school site and plan on its mer-
its, so you can work to create the neighborhood schools. 

A second idea is the fact that relates to that there are many 
more applications for Safe Routes to School funding as there is 
funding available, and the Federal funding is often quite flexible. 
Through SAFETEA-LU, Congress created a provision for the cre-
ation of a strategic highway safety plan in every State, and each 
State is analyzing data-driven analyses for how injuries and fatali-
ties take place. On a national level, 13.5 percent of injuries and fa-
talities are bicyclists and pedestrians. Something that your State 
could do is take a look at the percentage of bicycle and pedestrian 
injuries in your State and create a fair share for safety and guar-
antee that that percentage of your safety funds goes towards bicy-
cle and pedestrian improvements, including Safe Routes to School. 

Finally, another provision is called Complete Streets. Many 
States and municipalities are moving forward to create this right 
now, and what this is is a requirement that every roadway, as it 
is being constructed, or any transit project that is being con-
structed would consider the needs of bicyclists and pedestrians si-
multaneously. And this is really a good use of taxpayer dollars, be-
cause as you are planning for transportation infrastructure, we 
want to plan for people who are walking, bicycling, who are dis-
abled, who are elderly, who are taking transit and who are using 
automobiles, and by actually putting legislation in effect that re-
quires this consideration helps to lead toward the construction of 
more comprehensive projects that serve the needs of all users and 
don’t have to be retrofitted at a later date. 

Mr. COHEN. Thank you. I want to thank both of you and ask LA, 
who is here, Mr. Houston, to get with you all and get some notes 
about your legislation. You know, this is such a good program, a 
lot with obesity. We have got a problem with obesity with kids, and 
that is because they are taking a bus or driving, rather than walk-
ing or bicycling. That is part of it. You know, you get into the lob-
bies. You mentioned the bus folks. They don’t want to give up their 
money. You know, all kind of things get involved, and we really 
need to look after the kids first. 

I thank you all for your testimony, and we will try to implement 
some of these things in Tennessee. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Chairman Oberstar. 
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Mr. DEFAZIO. Okay, I will thank the gentleman. 
I want to thank the panel. I think that what we have shown, we 

have laid a very solid foundation for an extraordinarily successful 
program over the final years of the SAFETEA-LU bill, and I think 
it is something upon which we will be able to build in future au-
thorizations and hopefully expand. So thank you for your time and 
your testimony. 

The Committee is now adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 11:58 a.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]
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